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Research Update:

City of Barcelona Affirmed At 'BBB+'; Outlook
Remains Positive

Overview

• Barcelona has an experienced financial management team that, together
with its sound economic environment, contributes to a strong financial
position marked by sustained operating surpluses, low debt, and ample
liquidity reserves.

• Similar to all Spanish cities, the budgetary links between Barcelona and
the central government do not allow Barcelona to be rated above our
current long-term rating on Spain.

• We are affirming our 'BBB+' long-term rating on Barcelona.

• The positive outlook reflects that if we raise our ratings on Spain, this
would trigger a similar action on Barcelona, all else being equal.

Rating Action

On March 16, 2018, S&P Global Ratings affirmed its 'BBB+' long-term ratings on
the Spanish City of Barcelona. The outlook is positive.

Outlook

The rating on Barcelona is capped by the ratings on Spain (unsolicited
BBB+/Positive/A-2); therefore, the positive outlook mirrors that on Spain.

Upside Scenario

We would raise our ratings on Barcelona over the next 24 months if we upgraded
Spain, all other factors remaining unchanged.

Downside Scenario

We would revise our outlook on Barcelona to stable over the next 24 months if
we revised the outlook on Spain to stable. Similarly, if we downgraded Spain,
we would downgrade Barcelona.

Rationale

We have updated our base-case scenario for Barcelona, extending our forecast
horizon to 2020. We think Barcelona will continue to post very strong credit
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metrics, thanks to its management's sustained commitment to sound financials.
Although the city has increased spending on social programs and set investment
targets on different small projects, we expect it will limit new debt to
refinancing purposes only, thereby keeping the debt burden low.

Prudent financial management and a sound local economy support the city's creditworthiness

With more than 1.6 million residents, Barcelona is Spain's second largest city
and its business center. In our view, Barcelona's economy is strong and
diverse, accounting for one-fifth of the country's exports. In the last
quarter of 2017, unemployment in Barcelona stood at 10%, compared with the
national average of 16.7%.

The city operates within an institutional framework marked by a high level of
central government control and support. Since the European debt crisis, the
Spanish government has tightened controls on local and regional governments
(LRGs), including cities, imposing spending and debt ceilings, and has also
strengthened deficit control rules. At the same time, it has implemented
financial support measures, such as extending central government loans to
clear LRGs' debts to suppliers and allowing the LRGs greater tax flexibility
on certain fiscal items.

Barcelona has not benefitted directly from the supportive measures because its
financial performance has been sound for several years. We believe that, as in
the past, Barcelona's management will continue to comply with its own set of
financial targets, which are more stringent than the national ones. Barcelona
has repeatedly posted surpluses after capital accounts in recent years, as a
consequence of its own prudent budgetary practices. We understand these
surpluses will likely reduce gradually to an overall balanced position.
Spanish legislation is currently very restrictive with regard to the use of
past surpluses.

In November 2017, the mayor's party (Barcelona en Comú) exited an alliance
with the Catalan Socialist Party (PSC) following political developments in
Catalonia. Barcelona's mayor now governs in a minority with only 11 city
councilors out of a total of 41. As a consequence of this minority position,
the city government has had to approve two budgets through the submission of a
confidence vote. However, we do not see this situation as having an impact on
the city's current or expected financial performance. The 2018 budget was
recently approved and we expect the city will continue meeting its own
financial targets: operating margins of about 15% of operating revenues, zero
deficits after capital accounts (which is also a legal requirement for
municipalities in Spain), and debt amounting to less than 60% of operating
revenues.

Financing needs only for refinancing purposes, reflecting small surpluses after capital expenditure

We expect that, in line with its own targets, Barcelona will post operating
surpluses slightly above 15% of operating revenues in our forecast horizon of
2018-2020. This is below Barcelona's historical performance, in particular
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during 2012-2015 when operating margins exceeded 20% of operating revenues.
One of the city's main priorities is to increase social-related spending.
This, in our view, is not likely to threaten the city's operating margins,
however, since we expect that its operating revenues will continue to increase
alongside GDP growth. Barcelona stands to benefit from economic growth both in
terms of increased collection of local taxes and larger government transfers
(including shared taxes), which currently represent about 40% of Barcelona's
operating revenues.

We forecast that Barcelona's investments will amount to about €500 million per
year until 2020, similar to the levels in previous years. Such investments
include small projects to improve the livability of the city, for instance,
optimizing local markets or the plan for the city's neighborhoods ("plan de
barrios"). A major investment is essentially being carried out by Barcelona's
housing operator--Patronat Municipal del Habitatge (PMHB)--with 135,000 square
meters of housing and 51,000 square meters of other facilities (such as
commercial space and services) to be built by 2021.

We expect Barcelona will post a narrow surplus after capital accounts of about
1% of total revenues over 2018-2020. This surplus is lower than the average of
6.8% recorded over 2012-2015, owing to the city's efforts to adapt its
budgetary process to reduce unwanted surpluses by executing on expenditure
plans.

Over 2018-2020, the city's financing requirements will be limited to
refinancing. In 2017, the city's refinancing needs totaled €126.1 million,
which it covered with traditional bank loans of €51.1 million, a €40 million
loan from the European Investment Bank, and €35 million from the proceeds of
its first social bond. Barcelona's refinancing needs for 2018 and 2019 are
much lower, at €49.5 million and €55.9 million, respectively.

We expect the city's direct debt will remain stable through 2020 at about €836
million. Tax-supported debt is set to rise slightly, due to large investments,
representing about 36% of consolidated operating revenues in 2020 compared
with 33.6% in 2016.

Barcelona's liquidity remains solid. We forecast that free cash and liquid
assets cover the city's debt and interest payments by more than 10x over the
next 12 months. This ratio is up from coverage of 4x at the time of our last
review, mainly due to the expected decrease in debt repayment obligations. We
expect Barcelona will have about €720 million in unrestricted cash and liquid
assets over the next 12 months, which cover debt of only €49.5 million
maturing over that period, versus €126 million previously and interest of
€17.6 million. The city actively manages its liquidity, and has been able to
reduce the period of payments to suppliers, which is currently less than 30
days.

Our assessment of contingent liabilities factors in risks stemming from the
city's links with Catalonia (B+/Watch Neg/B), Barcelona's home region. The
city has taken an active approach to managing cross flows between the two
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governments, signing an arrears clearance agreement in 2014 and monitoring
joint projects. Arrears payments have reduced considerably, and stood at €38
million at year-end 2017 compared with €144 million in 2015. Transfers from
Catalonia average €100 million per year, and are mostly related to
compensation for the provision of specific services, which the city provides
on behalf of the region.

We assess Barcelona's stand-alone credit profile (SACP) at 'aa'. The SACP is
not a credit rating but a means of assessing the intrinsic creditworthiness of
an LRG under the assumption that the rating on the sovereign is not a
constraint. The SACP results from the combination of our assessment of an
LRG's individual credit profile and the institutional framework under which it
operates.

We cap our long-term rating on Barcelona at the long-term rating on Spain. In
our view, Barcelona does not meet the criteria under which we would rate it
higher than the related sovereign. We believe the city lacks sufficient
financial autonomy to effectively resist significant sovereign intervention,
such as reductions or delays in central government transfers. We do not
believe that the city's credit quality could withstand the stress of a
sovereign default, given its reliance on central government transfers and tax
transfers (about 40% of operating revenues). Like all Spanish cities,
Barcelona has no substantial legislative power over its financial framework.

Key Statistics

Table 1

City of Barcelona Key Statistics

--Fiscal year end Dec. 31--

(Mil. €) 2015 2016 2017e 2018bc 2019bc 2020bc

Operating revenues 2,709 2,715 2,756 2,801 2,879 2,963

Operating expenditures 2,124 2,242 2,306 2,366 2,426 2,496

Operating balance 585 473 450 435 453 467

Operating balance (% of operating revenues) 21.6 17.4 16.3 15.5 15.7 15.8

Capital revenues 49 37 19 45 47 47

Capital expenditures 476 455 443 456 471 486

Balance after capital accounts 158 55 26 24 29 28

Balance after capital accounts (% of total revenues) 5.7 2 0.9 0.8 1 0.9

Debt repaid 297 156 126 49 56 81

Gross borrowings 162 156 126 49 56 81

Balance after borrowings 23 55 26 24 29 28

Modifiable revenues (% of operating revenues) 51.4 54.9 54 52.8 52.5 52.1

Capital expenditures (% of total expenditures) 18.3 16.9 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.3

Direct debt (outstanding at year-end) 836 836 836 836 836 836

Direct debt (% of operating revenues) 30.9 30.8 30.3 29.8 29 28.2

Tax-supported debt (outstanding at year-end) 1,014 985 978 1,042 1,103 1,141

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT MARCH 16, 2018   5

Research Update: City of Barcelona Affirmed At 'BBB+'; Outlook Remains Positive



Table 1

City of Barcelona Key Statistics (cont.)

--Fiscal year end Dec. 31--

(Mil. €) 2015 2016 2017e 2018bc 2019bc 2020bc

Tax-supported debt (% of consolidated operating

revenues)

34.7 33.6 32.9 34.5 35.5 35.7

Interest (% of operating revenues) 0.9 0.7 0.7 0.6 0.6 0.6

Local GDP per capita (€) 27,813 28,849 30,288 31,554 32,694 33,946

National GDP per capita (€) 23,251 24,085 25,028 26,016 26,912 27,791

The data and ratios above result in part from S&P Global Ratings' own calculations, drawing on national as well as international sources,

reflecting S&P Global Ratings' independent view on the timeliness, coverage, accuracy, credibility, and usability of available information. The

main sources are the financial statements and budgets, as provided by the issuer. bc--Base case reflects S&P Global Ratings' expectations of the

most likely scenario.

Ratings Score Snapshot

Table 2

City of Barcelona Ratings Score Snapshot

Key rating factors

Institutional framework Evolving but balanced

Economy Strong

Financial management Very strong

Budgetary flexibility Strong

Budgetary performance Very strong

Liquidity Exceptional

Debt burden Very low

Contingent liabilities Low

*S&P Global Ratings bases its ratings on local and regional governments on the eight main rating factors listed in the table above. Section A of

S&P Global Ratings' "Methodology For Rating Non-U.S. Local And Regional Governments," published on June 30, 2014, summarizes how the

eight factors are combined to derive our foreign currency rating on the government.

Key Sovereign Statistics

Sovereign Risk Indicators, Dec. 14, 2017.

Related Criteria

• Criteria - Governments - International Public Finance: Methodology:
Rating Non-U.S. Local And Regional Governments Higher Than The Sovereign,
Dec. 15, 2014

• Criteria - Governments - International Public Finance: Methodology For
Rating Non-U.S. Local And Regional Governments, June 30, 2014

• General Criteria: Ratings Above The Sovereign--Corporate And Government
Ratings: Methodology And Assumptions, Nov. 19, 2013
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• Criteria - Governments - International Public Finance: Methodology And
Assumptions For Analyzing The Liquidity Of Non-U.S. Local And Regional
Governments And Related Entities And For Rating Their Commercial Paper
Programs, Oct. 15, 2009

• General Criteria: Use Of CreditWatch And Outlooks, Sept. 14, 2009

Related Research

• Sovereign Risk Indicators - December 14, 2017. An interactive version is
also available at spratings.com/sri

• Institutional Framework Assessments For Non-U.S. Local And Regional
Governments - September 21, 2017

• 2016 Annual Non-U.S. Local And Regional Government Default Study And
Rating Transitions - May 8, 2017

In accordance with our relevant policies and procedures, the Rating Committee
was composed of analysts that are qualified to vote in the committee, with
sufficient experience to convey the appropriate level of knowledge and
understanding of the methodology applicable (see 'Related Criteria And
Research'). At the onset of the committee, the chair confirmed that the
information provided to the Rating Committee by the primary analyst had been
distributed in a timely manner and was sufficient for Committee members to
make an informed decision.

After the primary analyst gave opening remarks and explained the
recommendation, the Committee discussed key rating factors and critical issues
in accordance with the relevant criteria. Qualitative and quantitative risk
factors were considered and discussed, looking at track-record and forecasts.

The committee agreed that all key rating factors were unchanged.

The chair ensured every voting member was given the opportunity to articulate
his/her opinion. The chair or designee reviewed the draft report to ensure
consistency with the Committee decision. The views and the decision of the
rating committee are summarized in the above rationale and outlook. The
weighting of all rating factors is described in the methodology used in this
rating action (see 'Related Criteria and Research').

Ratings List

Ratings Affirmed

Barcelona (City of)
Issuer Credit Rating BBB+/Positive/--
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Additional Contact:

International Public Finance Ratings Europe; PublicFinanceEurope@spglobal.com

Certain terms used in this report, particularly certain adjectives used to
express our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed
to them in our criteria, and should therefore be read in conjunction with such
criteria. Please see Ratings Criteria at www.standardandpoors.com for further
information. Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of
RatingsDirect at www.capitaliq.com. All ratings affected by this rating action
can be found on the S&P Global Ratings' public website at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left
column. Alternatively, call one of the following S&P Global Ratings numbers:
Client Support Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44)
20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm
(46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495) 783-4009.
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